CITY COUNCIL
CITY OF NEW YORK

----- X

TRANSCRIPT OF THE MINUTES

Of the

SUBCOMMITTEE ON ZONING AND FRANCHISES

----- X

October 8, 2024 Start: 12:12 p.m. Recess: 1:03 p.m.

HELD AT: COMMITTEE ROOM - CITY HALL

B E F O R E: Kevin C. Riley, Chairperson

COUNCIL MEMBERS:

Shaun Abreu
David M. Carr
Kamillah M. Hanks
Yusef Salaam
Lynn C. Schulman

OTHER COUNCIL MEMBERS ATTENDING:
Susan Zhuang

## A P P E A R A N C E S

Ken Fisher, Cozen O'Connor, Land Use Counsel
Rachel Scall, Cozen O'Connor, Land Use Counsel
Jay Valgora, partner with Studio V Design and
Planning

Solomon Lebovitz, local real estate developer

2.2

SERGEANT-AT-ARMS: Mic check, mic check.

This is a mic check on Zoning and Franchise. Today's date is October 8, 2024, recorded by Walter Lewis in the Committee Room.

SERGEANT-AT-ARMS: Good afternoon, and welcome to today's New York City Council hearing for the Subcommittee on Zoning and Franchises.

At this time, we ask that you silence all electronic devices and at no time is anyone to approach the dais.

If you would like to sign up for inperson testimony or have any other questions during the hearing, please see the Sergeant-at-Arms.

Chair, we're ready to begin.

CHAIRPERSON RILEY: [GAVEL] Good

afternoon, everyone, and welcome to the meeting of
the Subcommittee on Zoning and Franchises. I am

Council Member Kevin Riley, Chair of this

Subcommittee. I am joined today by Council Member

Abreu, Chair Hanks, Schulman, Carr, and Council

Member Zhuang.

Today we are scheduled to hold two votes and one hearing. Starting with the two votes, the first vote concerns a mixed-use residential

SUBCOMMITTEE ON ZONING AND FRANCHISES

development known as 135th Street in Harlem. The
second vote concerns an application for a demolition

4 special permit in the Clinton section of Manhattan.

Today's hearing concerns a residential development project over a rail cut in Borough Park, Brooklyn.

I will now go over the hearing procedures. This meeting is being held in hybrid format. Members of the public who wish to testify may testify in person or through Zoom. Members of the public wishing to testify remotely may register by visiting the New York City Council's website at <a href="https://www.council.nyc.gov">www.council.nyc.gov</a> to sign up or, for those of you here in person, please see one of the Sergeant-at-Arms to prepare and submit a speaker's card.

Members of the public may also view a live stream broadcast of this meeting at the Council's website.

When you are called to testify before the Subcommittee, if you are joining us remotely, you will remain muted until I recognize you to speak.

When you are recognized, your microphone will be unmuted. Please take a moment to check your device

2.2

2.3

SUBCOMMITTEE ON ZONING AND FRANCHISES 5

and confirm that your mic is on before you begin speaking.

2.2

2.3

We will limit public testimony to two minutes per witness. If you have additional testimony you would like the Subcommittee to consider or, if you have written testimony you would like the Subcommittee to consider instead of appearing in person, please email it to landusetestimony@council.nyc.gov. Written testimony may be submitted up to three days after the hearing is closed. Please indicate the LU number and/or the project name in the subject line of your email.

We request that the witnesses joining us remotely remain in the meeting until excused by myself as Council Members may have questions.

Lastly, for everyone attending today's meeting, this is a government proceeding and decorum must be observed at all times. Members of the public are asked not to speak during the meeting unless you are testifying.

The witness table is reserved for people who are called to testify and no video recording or photography is allowed from the witness table.

Further, members of the public may not present audio

6

8

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

2.2

2.3

24

25

2 or video recording as testimony, but may submit

3 transcripts of such recordings to the Sergeant-at-

4 Arms for inclusion in the hearing recorded.

Beginning with the votes, the first proposal we are voting on today is to approve LUs 149 through 152, relating to the 135th Street Rezoning Proposal in Council Member Abreu's District. The proposal seeks to develop a residential mixed-unit building just south of Riverbank State Park. The proposed development will have approximately 60 apartments, of which 15 to 18 will be permanently affordable. The proposal consists of four actions. The first is a zoning map amendment to change an existing manufacturing M1-1 district to an R7-2 residential district with a C2-4 commercial overlay. The second action is a zoning text amendment to map a Mandatory Inclusionary Housing area. The text amendment would also extend the special Manhattanville mixed-use district to include the development site. The third action is a special permit within and over the railroad right of way immediately to the west of the site. The fourth action is a separate special permit to modify the applicable bulk and yard regulation given the unique

SUBCOMMITTEE ON ZONING AND FRANCHISES 7

design constraints of the development site. Council

Member Abreu supports this proposal. Council Member

Abreu, you have any remarks?

COUNCIL MEMBER ABREU: Yes. Thank you,

1

2

3

4

6

7

8

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

2.2

2.3

24

25

Chair.

Today, I am voting in support of the 135th Street Rezoning Proposal which represents a crucial opportunity to address the housing challenges that our city, especially my District, faces. District 7 ranked 34th citywide in affordable housing production from 2014 to 2023. Every day I hear from constituents about their struggles to find housing and remain in their neighborhoods. I hear about impossibly high rents and threats of eviction. We cannot solve our housing crisis without increasing housing production. The 135th Street Project would be a positive step towards reversing the downtrend in housing construction. It will bring 60 new residential units to the District with 15 to 18 of those units designated as affordable under the City's Mandatory Inclusionary Housing program. For years 701 West 135th street has been woefully underused. In a city where land is our most precious and limited resource, we have allowed a stretch of Upper

ensure it develops as expected. While no project is

relating to the request for a demolition special

permit regarding 343 West 47th Street in Council

24

Member Bottcher's District. The application seeks to proceed with demolition of a building where work was stopped for failure to have required demolitions approval. Council Member Bottcher supports this

6 proposal.

2.2

2.3

I'm just going to get a brief hold real quick.

Thank you. All right we're going to postpone the votes until after the hearing so I'm going to begin with the first hearing right now.

I will now open the first public hearing on LUs 164 through 172 related to the Brooklyn Yards proposal located in both Council Member Yeger's and Council Member Zhuang's Districts. The proposal seeks to build approximately 270 residential units and commercial space in a series of buildings, most of which will be located over the railroad cut in Borough Park that is used as a freight line.

For anyone wishing to testify on these items remotely, if you have not already done so, you must register online and you may do that now by visiting the Council's website at council.nyc.gov/land use and, once again, for anyone

1	SUBCOMMITTEE ON ZONING AND FRANCHISES 11
2	with us in person, please see one of the Sergeants to
3	prepare and submit a speaker's card.
4	If you prefer to submit written testimony
5	you can always do so by emailing it to
6	landusetestimony@council.nyc.gov.
7	I will now call the applicant panel for
8	this proposal which consists of Ken Fisher, Rachel
9	Scall, and Jay Valgora.
10	Counsel, please administer the
11	affirmation.
12	COMMITTEE COUNSEL VIDAL: Good afternoon.
13	Could you please raise your right hand and state your
14	name for the record?
15	KEN FISHER: Ken Fisher.
16	RACHEL SCALL: Rachel Scall.
17	JAY VALGORA: Jay Valgora.
18	COMMITTEE COUNSEL VIDAL: Do you swear to
19	tell the truth and nothing but the truth in your
20	testimony today and in response to Council Member
21	questions?
22	RACHEL SCALL: Yes.
23	KEN FISHER: I do.
24	JAY VALGORA: Yes.

2.2

2.3

CHAIRPERSON RILEY: Thank you. For the viewing public, if you need an accessible version of this presentation, please send an email request to landusetestimony@council.nyc.gov.

Now, the applicant team may begin. I'll just ask that you please restate your name and organization for the record. You may begin.

and Members of the committee. My name is Ken Fisher.

I'm a member of the law firm of Cozen O'Connor. We're

Land Use Counsel for this project. The graphic in

front of you shows what we intend to build.

Approximately 270 units of housing in the Borough

Park section of Brooklyn, but there's a particularly

unusual feature to this project which is the reason

that we have as many applications pending before you,

actions and special permits and the like. Next.

And that is that the line that bisects the site, we'll zoom in in a moment, is actually a rail cut. It's a right of way. It's below grade. It's owned by the Long Island Railroad. It's used currently for limited freight service but is also the place where the Governor has proposed passenger service known as the IBX because the rail line runs

2 from Bay Ridge all the way up to Queens. There's

3 three, I think, key facts about the history of this

4 project. One is that about 40 years ago, the property

5 was owned by Conrail, not the Long Island Railroad,

6 and they sold to my client's predecessor in title the

7 | right to build over the rail tracks at a height and

8 | the right to put columns down to hold up the platform

9 | that would support the housing. It's subject to their

10 design approvals and many other aspects, as you can

11 | imagine. My client bought a portion of the

12 development area. It's not development rights. It's

13 | actually a (INAUDIBLE) My client bought three blocks

14 in this area. Next.

1

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

2.2

2.3

24

25

mention are that, one, the population of Borough Park has grown at a tremendous rate in the last 40 years. Two, the amount of new housing built has not kept up with the demand. It's a very overcrowded neighborhood, one of the most overcrowded outside of Manhattan because there simply wasn't a lot of development sites and only a handful of apartment buildings have been built. And three was that for that entire 40-year period, people have been looking

at this rail cut and trying to figure out if there

overlapping as well as the Borough President.

Obviously, they had their recommendations. I want to

express appreciation at the outset to Council Member

2.3

24

- 2 Zhuang, Council Member Yeger, their Staffs, the Land
- 3 Use Staffs. We've had some very constructive
- 4 conversations, and we look forward to continuing them
- 5 after this hearing. With that, I'll turn it over to
- 6 Rachel.

- 7 RACHEL SCALL: Good afternoon. My name is
- 8 Rachel Scall. I'm also with Cozen O'Connor, Land Use
- 9 Counsel for the applicant. Next slide, please.
- 10 So the three blocks that we're talking
- 11 | about today are currently zoned M1-1 and R5. Next
- 12 | slide, please.
- 13 We are proposing about 14 actions, one of
- 14 | which is the rezoning you see here. Page left, we're
- 15 rezoning to a C4-5, and page right, an R6 and a C2-4
- 16 commercial overlay at 16th Avenue to bookend the
- 17 | block. Next slide, please.
- 18 Looks like we've got a little out of
- 19 order here, but this is just to show you the division
- 20 | between the two Council Districts. Page left, that is
- 21 | Council Member Zhuang District. Page right, those two
- 22 | blocks are in Council Member Yeger's District. Next
- 23 | slide, please.
- 24 It looks like the slides got a little bit
- 25 out of order, but I just wanted to briefly touch on,

we have a whole list of actions, hopefully in the hard copy that you have. In addition to the rezoning that we just saw, there are a number of special permits required in order to make this development happen. We have three different zoning lots, so that means one special permit for each zoning lot just to build the platform over the rail itself. We are also developing these as a large-scale general development and, with that, seeking certain bulk waivers, and that allows us to create a contextual and efficient development on these very odd-shaped zoning lots. We are also seeking authorizations to waive enclosed parking requirements because we cannot build a cellar above a railroad right of way, and so instead of enclosed bicycle parking, we have unenclosed bicycle parking. We are looking at a special permit to reduce the number of parking spaces within the development overall. We originally included 40 spaces in our proposal, but at the request of both Community Boards, we have upped that to 80 spaces. And finally, we are looking at text amendments to expand the transit zone to cover these sites, which are directly adjacent to the subway, and also a text amendment to

1

2

3

4

6

7

8

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

2.2

2.3

4

5

6

8

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

2.2

2.3

24

25

2 map the sites for MIH Options 1 and 2. Now I'm going 3 to hand it over to Jay.

JAY VALGORA: Thank you, Rachel. Good afternoon. My name is Jay Valgora. I'm a partner with Studio V Design and Planning, which is a women minority-owned business here in the City of New York. I am a licensed architect and a certified planner. I'm happy to take you into this. This is a really unusual project. You can see here from the first slide that it's a very transit-oriented site, and that's key, and yet in some ways, as Ken alluded, this rail cut creates kind of a slice through the neighborhood. It divides the neighborhood, and the opportunity to build on top of it allows us to really knit the community back together again, which you can see a bit in this view here from the south. It's very important to us that the design be commensurate with the scale of the community, and so we did a great deal of work in order to ensure that the buildings would fit in with the scale. I think the order is a little different. Let's see which one is next.

Let's see what comes up here. But this gives you an overall view of it, and the renderings were supposed to be a bit more at the end. So here

happened.

2 COMMITTEE COUNSEL VIDAL: I'm just trying 3 to coordinate with a person who's controlling the

4 slides.

2.2

2.3

JAY VALGORA: I mean these look great, and they tell the story, so I'll just keep going. This is a view from the opposite side, where you can see, again, the office building to the right at New Utrecht, and you can see the smaller walk-up buildings to the left as well as the apartment building to the right between the walk-up buildings, and you can see how they really fit into the scale of the streetscape. Next slide.

Here is a view from the center of the block, and you can see the unusual configurations of the block as we zoom in on it, where you can see each of the different components and how they fit in and how we really worked to create something that would tie into the scale of the neighborhood. There's a total of 14 buildings, and so instead of creating a mega development, we really worked to create a series of smaller individual buildings that would fit into the unusual site and fit into the scale and character of the community. Next slide.

2.2

2.3

Here's a detail all the way to the righthand side of the site, I guess the easternmost

portion of the site, and you can see, again, the

smaller buildings on the right-hand portion, one of

the apartment buildings within the center. You can

see the landscaped area that has that kind of those

slightly warmer colored trees, kind of brown trees

for the fall, and that's actually a parking area, and

then there's a small retail building along 16th

Avenue so we really worked to create something that

would, again, fit into the individual character of

the neighborhood and work with its scale.

We also created, which is hopefully coming up, next slide, a series of public spaces or green areas so this includes, in this view here from 61st Street, you can really see the character and scale of the walk-ups. It's really inspired by Brooklyn housing types with stoop gardens, trees, individual buildings, and we're using different characters and different materials to break down the scale and really make it fit into the community like classic Brooklyn housing. Next slide.

Here you can see a view, and the fence is a little unusual. We were asked to add this into some

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

2.2

2.3

24

25

2 of the views. I find it, you know, a little bit

3 striking, but basically you can see how it's built

4 over the rail cut, and if you go to the next slide,

5 | hopefully we'll show, yes, this is really a

6 landscaped green area that's just a pedestrian

7 connection that leads through it for the use of the

8 residents, and it provides a place for, you know,

9 people to take children, to take your bikes, but it

10 really provides a kind of a green area that connects

11 | through the development and makes a kind of a link

12 | between all the different components. Next slide.

This is a view from that green area, and I think the next one shows that, again, we added the fence because there were questions, I see, just to make sure that, you know, that it would be safe, but really we're using landscape plantings and green plantings in order to create a buffer and a screen, but we think it's very important, and this really would be the equivalent of a rear yard condition, so it was also important for us in order to create a series of garden elements here for the housing. Next slide.

And then finally, the access to that is provided through these series of archways. This is a

2.2

2.3

view from New Utrecht, where you can see we created these beautiful series of archways that would kind of create the link into this as well as on the left, we created additional public access area. That's a plaza, actually, that we've created, working with our landscape architect, to create public and open areas, to also create greater amenities for the neighborhood that would be open to the entire public. Next.

And then this is a view on the other end, again, showing that passage leading through. We also included an additional public area for a children's playground, which we thought was very important for this community also, and again, green spaces that would actually link the different buildings together and fit them into the community. Next.

And then we have the proposed actions, which maybe Rachel can take us into.

RACHEL SCALL: Next slide, please. So this is what I went through earlier. This is our list of proposed actions, our 14 total. I'm not going to walk you through all of them again, but here you can just see them. And then this is a diagram just showing where these waivers, these bulk waivers, would be taken. It's really a result of the odd shape of these

CHAIRPERSON RILEY: Aye.

financially feasible?

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

2.2

2.3

24

25

KEN FISHER: So, Ken Fisher. Thank you for the question, Mr. Chairman. I want to start with what the project isn't because for many years people thought that the only way you could build over these railroad tracks was by putting up towers, right? They assumed that the platform was going to be super expensive and that you had to go high density. Obviously, that would have been difficult to get the community to accept. It turns out that the bigger the building, the more expensive the platform, and it didn't pencil out. What the design team was able to figure out was that by removing the heights of the buildings down to four and six stories, they were able to use a more efficient construction technique called light metal framing. They also eliminated certain requirements that would have been applicable under the Building Code or the Zoning for taller buildings, and so the project pencils out.

Now, having said that, let's make a couple of points. One is anyone who is a developer in New York is simultaneously an optimist and a pessimist because you can't foresee every possibility. A few years ago, we were actively pursuing this project when there was no 421-A program

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

2.2

2.3

24

ᅟᅵ	SUBCOMMITTEE	ON	ZONING	AND	FRANCHISES

2.2

2.3

CHAIRPERSON RILEY: Thank you. I'm going to reopen the vote.

COMMITTEE COUNSEL VIDAL: Council Member Schulman.

COUNCIL MEMBER SCHULMAN: Aye.

in the affirmative, zero opposing, and zero abstention, the items are approved or approved with modification as described by the Chair, and all items are referred to the Full Land Use Committee.

CHAIRPERSON RILEY: Thank you, Counsel.

I have two more questions that I'm going to pass to Council Member Zhuang. Can you provide a breakdown of the unit sizes and what is the average square footage for each unit type?

RACHEL SCALL: In our application, we were looking at a mix of units, 270 units that were about 40 percent one-bedrooms and then a 60 percent mix of twos and threes. Since then, we have had conversations about reducing the number of one-bedrooms and adding four-bedroom apartments. That, of course, does bring down the overall number of units to, I think it's approximately 242 units, but it would include 81 two-bedrooms, 85 three-bedrooms, 21

2.2

2.3

four-bedrooms, and only 23 percent of the units or 55 would be one-bedrooms. That really reflects the large family sizes in this neighborhood and the type of housing that's needed, but we have not made any definitive decision yet because, obviously, with 270 units, that does produce more housing and more affordable housing versus the 242 with the larger unit sizes. If there's anything you want to add?

CHAIRPERSON RILEY: Did you conduct market research to determine local demand for commercial space and, if so, how was the research conducted and what were the findings?

KEN FISHER: Ken Fisher. I don't think there's been any kind of formal study, but the developers live in the community, they work in the community, they're speaking on an almost daily basis with brokers, but they also know what the needs of their own selves, their families, their friends are. There's very little commercial office space in the area. We think, particularly after the pandemic, there's going to be an interest in people who want to be able to walk to work. They don't want to necessarily commute into the city as we see in other places. This is also an area that has unusually high

find tenants?

2 KEN FISHER: Thank you, Council Member. I can't speak specifically to other buildings in the 3 area, and quite frankly, what's happened with the 4 5 office market in New York has been unusual since the pandemic so whatever their relationship is with their 6 7 lenders, whatever rents that they projected may account for their difficulties in renting up. Our 8 clients will price this for the market. They will need a bank to finance it that believes in their 10 11 underwriting. If that is viable now, as they believe 12 it is, based on their own experience and the rents 13 that they pay, in some cases for their own offices, 14 they'll be able to move forward. The market will 15 ultimately dictate what that is. Again, with the other buildings, I don't know what size floor plates 16 17 they're offering, what amenities they're offering. 18 There's been a flight to quality in office buildings 19 around the city. There's also a dichotomy between 20 some landlords that only want what are called credit 21 tenants, companies that can quarantee the leases. Others focus more on smaller service offices so we 2.2 2.3 think that the demand is there. The fact that it's next to a subway station and potentially an IBX 24 station at some time in the future, we think it will 25

SUBCOMMITTEE ON ZONING AND FRANCHISES

1

4

5

6

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

2.2

2.3

24

25

be considerably more attractive than any other
product in the neighborhood.

COUNCIL MEMBER ZHUANG: Okay, thank you.

And also, second question, there is a serious need about senior housing in my District. Have you guys ever explored a senior option for this development?

KEN FISHER: The answer to that is yes. I, myself, had direct conversations with Commissioner Carrion at HPD about it. The reason we're not able to pursue that, there's a couple of them. First of all, the project was not conceived with that in mind. The apartment buildings are too small for HPD proposals, and what would be the land acquisition cost, the cost of the development rights and the portion of the platform would create a land cost well in excess of what HPD would be prepared to subsidize. There's also the additional unique condition of the fact that the platform has to be built all at once, and funding for senior housing is uncertain at best, so potentially you'd have a situation where the other buildings would have to pay for that portion of the platform, which would make that block probably unfinanceable, or they would have to hold up that entire block in the hopes that HPD subsidies might come through at

some point. There were some additional reasons having to do with the size of the buildings. We looked at how many smaller units we could potentially put in place there and some additional factors, and ultimately came to the conclusion that senior housing was not available. I can tell you, however, that because our clients are in the real estate business in the area, they understand the need and would be happy to work with your office to see if they could

2.2

2.3

COUNCIL MEMBER ZHUANG: Thank you, and also please explain what measurements are incorporated into the proposal to assure ADA accessibility, especially for the contact of 12 walk-up buildings.

identify an alternative location that might be viable

without all of the complications that this site has.

JAY VALGORA: Jay Valgora, the architect.

Accessibility is critical in all of our projects. As a licensed architect who stamps and seals the drawings, I'm personally accountable to ensure that we fully comply with all of the New York City laws.

In this particular case, there's a good solution.

We're working with Accessibility Services, which is, in my opinion, the top accessibility consultant in

COUNCIL MEMBER ZHUANG: Next question

related to parking. I heard you have the increased

24

number of parking. How many for commercial? How many
for residential?

RACHEL SCALL: Right now, all the parking is for residential. The reason is that that commercial building is really designed and thought to be for local businesses, people who want to walk to work, as Ken was talking about earlier. In addition, it is directly at the D and N subway lines, so we really see that as transit-oriented offices, local offices, and reserving the ADA parking spaces for the residents.

COUNCIL MEMBER ZHUANG: So there's no parking for commercial at all?

KEN FISHER: There's no dedicated parking for the commercial at all. I also want to mention that some years back, we did a survey of parking garages in the area, and if my recollection is correct, most, if not all, of the parking garages within walking distance of the site had vacancies at least at that point in time.

COUNCIL MEMBER ZHUANG: And also, when we talk of parking, that's a high traffic area. Is there any special plan you guys have for that issue?

2.2

2.3

2.2

2.3

KEN FISHER: The parking entrances are designed to code, and there's, you know, the Department of Transportation, Department of Buildings has rules for that. We haven't developed any special parking plan because there was no significant impact identified in our environmental review, but we do have Philip Habib as our environmental consultant, and they're one of the leading traffic engineers in the city, and if they have any recommendations about queuing or signaling or whatever, you know, they'll make them available to us, but the environmental assessment did not identify a need for signal changes or other things as a significant impact.

JAY VALGORA: We could just add that the project is transit-oriented, and so it has immediate access to a number of train stations as well as other transit assets, and so we work hard in order to make sure that, you know, we do developments in transit-rich areas as this site is, and then finally, it's really important because this is a neighborhood that is crowded, and there's a lot of people on the sidewalks, and so that's part of the reason we created significant new public spaces and pedestrian connections through the site that actually weren't

7

8

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

2.2

2.3

24

25

2 required, but we created pedestrian links to allow

3 people to sort of, you know, get off the busy

4 | sidewalks or not conflict with cars for, you know,

5 parents with children and so forth, and that was an

6 essential part of the design strategy.

COUNCIL MEMBER ZHUANG: And what will sanitation plan be for this site? Like, how do you store the trash there?

JAY VALGORA: That's a great question. Thank you, Council Member. So, there are 14 individual buildings, and so, you know, we take a lot of care to figure out how we're going to handle services for each building, and it won't be a burden on the community. So, because there are 14 buildings as opposed to sort of one mega development, if you will, or towers where they sort of pile up the trash on the sidewalks, we can actually keep the trash within each individual building and then, you know, bring it to the curb just for collection as necessary so it really divides it up. Every single building, as Ken mentioned, has a door directly to the street as required by general city law in New York City, and so it really allows us to kind of divide up the services, deal with it on a smaller scale, and

4

5

6

7

8

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

2.2

2.3

24

25

address it within each of the individual buildings so it's not a burden on the neighborhood.

COUNCIL MEMBER ZHUANG: And what's your strategy for marketing the MIH units to the diversity communities in District 43?

KEN FISHER: I'm glad you asked that question, Council Member. So, as I think all of the Members are aware, in order to be able to pull our building permit, the developers will enter into a regulatory agreement with HPD with respect to the MIH units. Pursuant to that regulatory agreement, there will be a not-for-profit organization that is designated to handle the marketing and the tenant screening. We have not yet determined who that is. There's a good chance that the developers will do a request for proposals for qualified organizations, some local, some citywide, but they have determined that part of the criteria for their selection of a not-for-profit will be an organization that commits to having staff that are able to interact with local communities in their own languages. Predominantly in that neighborhood, it's Yiddish. That is not going to be a concern because the developers themselves are fluent. But the other language groups that are

2.2

2.3

significant in that area, Chinese, probably top of the list, some Spanish-speaking people. There are still clusters of Italian-speaking people in the area, although fewer where it's not their native language, so I can commit to you on behalf of the developers that they will have a robust outreach program administered by a not-for-profit, and the not-for-profit will commit to having Chinese-speaking staff, will have materials in Chinese, and to the extent that we're able to support interest in it in other languages as well and, quite frankly, we'd look forward to working with your office to identify

COUNCIL MEMBER ZHUANG: Thank you. There's a demand in the area for accessible space for community events. Are you able to commit to provide community facility space? If so, how much?

people that might be able to support that need.

KEN FISHER: So, based on conversations that we've had outside of this hearing room, we've been giving a lot of thought to it, and there are two things I think that we can offer to meet the community's needs. One would be to create an event space that would be made available for a certain number of days each month. There would be no charge

2 for the space itself. There would have to be arrangements for security and cleaning, and that 3 4 space would otherwise be available for tenants of the building or other permitted uses. We think that that space would work well on the first floor of the 6 7 office building. I can't give you the exact 8 dimensions of it yet because we have to work with the architect a little bit to figure out what that is. Each floor, I think, is only 5,000 square feet, and 10 11 we would have to accommodate elevators and staircases 12 and things, but the developers are committed to 13 creating an event space that can be used by the 14 community, and I would point to the discussions that 15 we had with respect to the Parkchester rezoning that 16 the Land Use Staff is familiar with. In addition to 17 that, and also using one of the development sites in 18 Parkchester as a model, the developers are prepared 19 to, in effect, reserve a floor for a community 20 facility use. Now, community event space is different 21 from community facility, which is a zoning designation. If there's a community facility user 2.2 2.3 that would be interested in space in the office building, they're prepared to make a floor available 24 where effectively they're providing the core and 25

supporting a project like that, but it could be any user. It could be a school, daycare, medical offices,

22 anything that's permitted under the zoning

19

2.3

24

resolution. We're prepared to hold the floor, and if

use of capital funds if the Council is interested in

they want more than a floor, we can discuss that

25 also, but on commercially reasonable terms.

Solomon, if you can hear me, please unmute, and you may begin.

only have one person signed up to testify online.

2.2

2.3

24

25

I'm going to call on Solomon Lebovitz. We

2	SOLOMON LEBOVITZ: Hi, can you hear me?			
3	CHAIRPERSON RILEY: Yes, we can hear you.			
4	SOLOMON LEBOVITZ: Hello? Okay. My name is			
5	Solomon Lebovitz, and I'm a local real estate broker			
6	in the Brower Park neighborhood so I would like to			
7	call in and recommend that I know that there's a big			
8	housing crisis in Brower Park, and we do need			
9	developments like this to be built and many, many			
10	more so I would like to urge everyone to consider			
11	this development and build a further bright			
12	development in Brower Park.			
13	CHAIRPERSON RILEY: Okay. Solomon, are you			
14	done?			
15	SOLOMON LEBOVITZ: Yes.			
16	CHAIRPERSON RILEY: Okay. Thank you so			
17	much for your testimony.			
18	COMMITTEE COUNSEL VIDAL: Chair, we do not			
19	have anybody else signed up online or in person to			
20	testify.			
21	CHAIRPERSON RILEY: There being no other			
22	members of the public who wish to testify on LUs 164			
23	to 172 regarding the Brooklyn Yards proposal, the			

public hearing is now closed and the item is laid

25 over.

1	SUBCOMMITTEE ON ZONING AND FRANCHISES 43
2	That concludes today's business. I would
3	like to thank the members of the public, my
4	Colleagues, Subcommittee Counsel, Land Use and other
5	Council Staff, and the Sergeant-at-Arms for
6	participating in today's meeting. This meeting is
7	hereby adjourned. [GAVEL]
8	
9	
10	
11	
12	
13	
14	
15	
16	
17	
18	
19	
20	
21	
22	
23	
24	

World Wide Dictation certifies that the foregoing transcript is a true and accurate record of the proceedings. We further certify that there is no relation to any of the parties to this action by blood or marriage, and that there is interest in the outcome of this matter.



Date October 13, 2024